Cockrill, Ann(e) Gower Robertson Johns(t)on [1] Cockrill, Ann(e) Gower Robertson Johns(t)on

by Megan Morrow, SLNC Government and Heritage Library, August 2023

February 10, 1757-October 13, 1821



Postcard with a historical depiction of Fort Nashborough, ca. 1930-1945. Image courtesy of Wikimedia Commons and the Boston Public Library.

^[2]Ann(e) Gower Robertson Johns(t)on Cockrill was a teacher, land owner, and one of the first white settlers of the Cumberland Settlement in Tennessee. She was born on February 10, 1757, in Wake County, North Carolina to John Randolph Roberston, Sr. and Mary Gower. Ann had 13 siblings, one of whom was <u>James Robertson</u> [3], an important figure in the history of Tennessee's white colonization. Ann likely moved to the <u>Watauga Settlement</u> [4] (near present day Elizabethton, Tennessee, then in western North Carolina) around the time James did, between 1770 and 1780. While there, she lived with her brother Charles near present day Johnson City, Tennessee. She had her first daughter, Mary Polly, at 15 years old in May 1772 by Isaac (David) Nehemiah Johns(t)on. Later in 1772, the two married in Johnson Lick, a part of Davidson County, Tennessee. Isaac and Ann had three daughters together: Mary Polly, Elizabeth Betsy, and Charity. Isaac was likely significantly older than Ann, though his age is uncertain.

The Watauga Settlement was a significant part of North Carolina's western frontier before Tennessee's statehood. As the Watauga Settlement was created inside Cherokee land boundaries, resistance to white colonization from American Indian tribes like the Cherokee was common and strong. Parts of the settlement were attacked regularly. One such attack involving Ann occurred on July 21, 1776 when members of the Cherokee tribe attacked Fort Watauga [5] (then Fort Caswell) in the Watauga Settlement. Most historical accounts [6] of the attack agree that "the Cherokees laid siege to Fort Caswell for about two weeks...." During this attack, Ann helped to defend the fort. By dumping "wash-day" buckets of boiling water on the sieging Cherokee warriors, Ann and other women defenders repelled an attack that attempted to burn part of the fort. Though the defense of the fort was successful, Ann was wounded in the exchange.

In 1777, Ann's brother James left the Watauga Settlement for a new home further west on the Holston River. He speculated on establishing permanent settlements further west into Middle Tennessee along the Cumberland River. The new settlers would arrive either by land with James Robertson or by river travel with Colonel <u>John Donelson</u> [7]'s flotilla. Ann's husband, Isaac, died suddenly in 1777, when a tree fell on him at <u>Fort Patrick Henry</u> [8]. With Isaac's death, Ann became a 19-year-old widow and single mother of three. After her first husband's death, Ann elected to join her brother's Middle Tennessee settlement plans.

Ann began her voyage to Middle Tennessee with Donelson's river boat flotilla, The Adventure, in winter 1779. The party

1

of Ann's flatboat consisted of: Charles Robertson, her brother and leader of the boat; Charlotte Reeves, wife of James Robertson, and her children; and Ann with her three daughters. The flotilla was meant to leave in November 1779, but the snowy and icy weather made it difficult to sail the flatboat. Conditions improved and the flotilla departed on December 22, 1779.

The voyage, like the Watauga Settlement, was also subject to attacks from American Indian tribes, as there were many Chickamauga towns along the Tennessee River through which the flotilla passed. The Chickamauga people (a dissenting branch of the Cherokee tribe) were <u>actively protesting</u> [9] the terms of the <u>Treaty of Sycamore Shoals</u> [10] and the <u>Transylvania Purchase</u> [11], and fought against white colonization. The Chickamauga resistance captured one boat from the flotilla along with its 28 passengers.

Harsh conditions and cold temperatures slowed the river travel substantially. The voyage had to stop frequently to encamp on the river banks due to adverse conditions; one such stop lasted two months. Ann likely met her second husband, John Cockrill, during one of these river bank stops, as he was also traveling in the Adventure flotilla. On February 20, 1780, the flotilla tried to start sailing again, but strong currents brought by spring stopped the expedition once more. By March 1, the voyage was able to begin again. Finally, on Monday, April 24, 1780, they reached their destination. Ann's brother, James Robertson, was waiting for them with the overland party.

John Donelson documented the arrival of the flotilla. He wrote on April 24, 1780:

"This day we arrived at our journey's end at the Big Salt Lick [French Lick], where we had the pleasure of finding Captain Robertson and his company. It is a source of satisfaction to us to be enabled to restore to him and others their families and friends, who are entrusted to our care, and who sometime since perhaps despaired of ever meeting again. We have found a few log cabins which have been built on a cedar bluff above the Lick by Captain Robertson and his company."

Ann soon became a Sunday school teacher for children in the Cumberland settlement. Estimates of her class size range from 20 to 50 students. She was likely the first white teacher in Middle Tennessee. Her desire to teach carried over from The Adventure flotilla's river travel. During the boat expedition, she taught her daughters and nephews to read and write. Popular history states that she constructed shallow boxes filled with clean sand during the river expedition and taught the children to trace letters in the sand with a stick or their fingers.



Cockrill Springs Historical Marker 3A-36. Centennial Park, Nashville, Tennessee. Image courtesy of Brent Moore, Flickr.

Ann married her second husband, John Cockrill, at one of the forts of the Cumberland Settlement. They had six children together: John, Jr., Ann "Nancy," James, Sterling, Susanna, Mark, and Martha Ann.

The Robertson and Donnelson expeditions established Fort Nashborough [13] (today Nashville, Tennessee) after the two parties joined. Chickamauga attacks, like the Battle of the Bluffs [14] on April 2, 1781, threatened Fort Nashborough in its infancy. Despite losses from the attacks, the fort, the settlement, and Ann all survived. On May 10, 1784, "Ann Cockrill, formerly the widow Ann Johnston" was awarded [15] 640 acres of land from the North Carolina legislature for "defending the Country" from American Indian resistance. The grant was explicitly issued to her, and she was the first woman to receive a land grant in her own name in Tennessee. Her husband, John, was also issued a grant under the same act. Ann was allowed to claim the grant "wherever they can find vacant lands." The tract she and John selected had a strong freshwater spring, and they named their granted land "Cockrill Springs [16]."

On July 2, 1787, Ann's brother, Mark Robertson, died. Mark willed Ann's "three daughters, Mary, Elizabeth, and Charity," about 5000 acres of land on the Duck River in Middle Tennessee.

Ann died on October 13, 1821 in Tennessee. She was originally buried at Cockrill Springs, but the site was revitalized into Centennial Park [17] in 1903 and her grave [18] was relocated to the Nashville City Cemetery [19] in 1911. A marker for Ann stands at Centennial Park, and Cockrill Springs is a marked location within the park, located behind the Musicians Corner.

References:

Acklen, Jeannette Tillotson. *Tennessee Records: Tombstone Inscriptions and Manuscripts*. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Company. 1992.

Arnow, Harriette Louisa Simpson. Flowering of the Cumberland New York: Macmillan Company. 1963.

Coke, Fletch. "Ann Robertson Cockrill. Section 29.2 ID # 290067." 2017. https://thenashvillecitycemetery.org/290067_cockrill.pdf [19] (accessed August 16, 2023).

Coppinger, Margaret, Clopper Almon, and Phil Mayhew. "The Cockrill-Mayhew Cottage and Beersheba Porcelain." *Beersheba Springs, A History: 2010 Edition; Volume I: General History, the Hotel Assembly, and Shops* Beersheba Springs, T.N: Beersheba Springs Historical Society. 2010. http://grundych.org/05_Res/Beersheba/Beersheba_Vol_1-3_R2.pdf

Calloway, Brenda C. *America's First Western Frontier: East Tennessee; A Story of the Early Settlers and Indians of East Tennessee.* Johnson City, T.N: The Overmountain Press. 1989.

Elliott, Lizzie P. Early History of Nashville. Nashville, T.N.: The Board of Education. 1911.

Fischer, Marjorie Hood. Tennesseans Before 1800: Davidson County. Galveston, T.X.: Frontier Press. 1997.

Fulcher, Richard Carlton. 1770-1790 Census of the Cumberland Settlements: Davidson Sumner and Tennessee Counties (in What Is Now Tennessee). Baltimore: Genealogical Pub. 1987.

Fulcher, Richard Carlton. 1780-1790 Census of the Cumberland Settlements: An Enumeration of the Inhabitants of Record in Davidson County Being at Times in North Carolina and the Territory South of the River Ohio. Brentwood, T.N: Fulcher.

Heape, Toye E. "Middle Tennessee's Native American History: Dragging Canoe, The Chickamauga Cherokees and The Battle Of The Bluffs." Native History Association.

https://web.archive.org/web/20230409092415/http://www.nativehistoryassoc... [20](accessed August 16, 2023).

Marsh, Helen Crawford and Timothy Richard Marsh. *Davidson County Tennessee Wills & Inventories*, Volume 1. Greenville S.C: Southern Historical Press. 1990.

McFerrin, John B. *History of Methodism in Tennessee*, Volume 1. Nashville, T.N.: Southern Methodist Publishing House. 1869

McFerrin, John B. *History of Methodism in Tennessee*, Volume 2. Nashville, T.N.: Southern Methodist Publishing House. 1872.

McFerrin, John B. *History of Methodism in Tennessee*, Volume 3. Nashville, T.N.: Southern Methodist Publishing House. 1873.

Saunders, William L., Walter Clark, Stephen B Weeks, and North Carolina Trustees of the Public Libraries. *The Colonial Records of North Carolina: Published Under the Supervision of the Trustees of the Public Libraries by Order of the General Assembly.* Volume 19, page 573. Wilmington, N.C: Broadfoot Publishing Company. 1993.

Williams, Samuel C. "Ann Robertson: An Unsung Tennessee Heroine." *Tennessee Historical Quarterly* 3, no. 2 (1944): 150–55. http://www.jstor.org/stable/42620838. [21]

Additional Resources:

"Ann Robertson Johnston Cockrill." *The Ancestor Detector.* October 29, 2022. https://theancestordetector.com/2022/10/29/anne-robertson-johnston-cockr... (accessed August 16, 2023).

Brown, Josh. "Centennial Park's Cockrill Spring sees the light of day." *The Tennessean*. August 9, 2014. https://www.tennessean.com/story/news/local/2014/08/08/centennial-parks-... [23] (accessed August 16, 2023).

Image Credits:

Fort Nashborough, First Ave. and Church St., Nashville, Tenn Image on Postcard. Nashville, TN: Southern Latex Company. Boston Public Library Tichnor Brothers Collection, #74048. https://www.digitalcommonwealth.org/search/commonwealth:bz60d195q [24] (accessed August 16, 2023).

Moore, Brent. "Cockrill Spring historical Marker." Photograph. April 20, 2005. https://www.flickr.com/photos/brent_nashville/500122561 [12] (accessed August 16, 2023).

Subjects:

American Indians [25]
American Revolution (1763-1789) [26]
Cherokee Indians [27]
Educators [28]
Pioneers and Explorers [29]
Women [30]

Authors:

Morrow, Megan [31]
Origin - location:

Mountains [32]

Wake County [33]

From:

NCpedia. [34]

25 August 2023 | Morrow, Megan

Source URL: https://ncpedia.org/cockrill-anne-gower-robertson

Links

[1] https://ncpedia.org/cockrill-anne-gower-robertson [2]

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/File:Fort_Nashborough,_First_Ave._and_Church_St.,_Nashville,_Tenn_(74048).jpg [3]

https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/robertson-james [4] https://www.ncpedia.org/watauga-settlement [5] https://tennesseeencyclopedia.net/entries/fort-watauga/ [6] https://tennesseeencyclopedia.net/entries/john-donelson/ [8]

https://tennesseeencyclopedia.net/entries/fort-patrick-henry/ [9] https://www.ncpedia.org/anchor/abduction-jemima-boone [10] https://www.britannica.com/topic/Treaty-of-Sycamore-Shoals [11] https://tennesseeencyclopedia.net/entries/transylvania-purchase/ [12]

https://www.flickr.com/photos/brent_nashville/500122561 [13] https://www.nashville.gov/departments/parks/historic-sites/fort-nashborough [14]

https://nativehistoryassociation.org/dragging_canoe.php [15] https://docsouth.unc.edu/csr/index.php/document/csr19-0006 [16]

http://grundych.org/05_Res/Beersheba/Beersheba_Vol_1-3_R2.pdf [17] https://www.conservancyonline.com/park [18]

https://thenashvillecitycemetery.org/290067_cockrill [19] https://thenashvillecitycemetery.org/290067_cockrill.pdf [20]

https://web.archive.org/web/20230409092415/http://www.nativehistoryassociation.org/dragging_canoe.php [21] http://www.jstor.org/stable/42620838. [22] https://theancestordetector.com/2022/10/29/anne-robertson-johnston-cockrill/ [23]

https://www.tennessean.com/story/news/local/2014/08/08/centennial-parks-cockrill-spring-sees-light-day/13803141/ [24]

https://www.digitalcommonwealth.org/search/commonwealth:bz60d195q [25] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/american-indian [26]

https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/us-revolution [27] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/cherokee-indians [28]

https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/educators [29] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/pioneers-explorers [30]

https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/women [31] https://ncpedia.org/category/authors/morrow-megan [32] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-

location/mountains [33] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont/w [34] https://ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/ncpedia